REPORT

To:
Citizens General Obligation Bond Oversight Committee

From:
Jonathan Alloy, Rebecca Rhine and John Madden

Date:
March 13, 2013

RE:
1992 Seismic Safety Loan Program

To further our understanding of the City’s G.O. Bond programs and support our oversight mission, we met on February 27 with Teresa Yanga from the Mayor’s Office of Housing to discuss the 1992 Seismic Safety Loan Program (http://sf-moh.org/index.aspx?page=769). This program was last reported to the Committee in April 2009 (http://www.sfcontroller.org/ftp/uploadedfiles/controller/CGOBOC/April_2009_SSLP_Update_Report_CGOBOC.pdf).  Our findings are below.

  

The $350 million Seismic Safety Loan Program was passed by voters in 1992 with the intent of funding approximately $35 million a year for 10 years of loans to private-sector building owners to make retrofits to unreinforced masonry buildings for seismic strengthening, following the Loma Prieta earthquake. This was a companion element to a law requiring those buildings be updated (http://www.sfdbi.org/ftp/uploadedfiles/dbi/downloads/psvcs/commercial/19-UNREINFOR_MASONRY_BUILD.pdf). 
 

While the upgrades were mandatory, the loan program was optional. The Program has strict rules for building owners to obtain and use the loan funds, including employing disadvantaged workers, paying prevailing wages, using competitive bidding, and hiring the lowest-cost qualified bidder. The loans are priced at the City's cost of funds plus a markup. For market-rate building owners, loans are priced above private-sector loans, while for below-market-rate building owners the loans are discounted. As a result, overwhelmingly the users of the program have been nonprofit organizations with BMR stock.

 

There was a $35 million bond sale in 1994, of which $27 million was defeased in 2003 due to nonuse. There was a later sale of $35 million of bonds in 2007. According to Ms. Yanga, the program has issued $54 million in loans with $46 million (85%) for BMR. The program currently has $4 million remaining from the 2007 sale with applicants in queue for those funds.

 

The City does not foresee needing to sell future $35 million tranches (the minimum) as it's generally believed the need for this program has substantially concluded since almost all the buildings requiring this type of repair have been fixed (although there is no systemic survey to document this). While authorized but unissued principal for G.O. bonds does not count against the City's 3% debit limit (per City Charter 9.106), there is an ongoing financial cost for the administrative overhead involved in maintaining the program's existence. 

The City may continue the program or has the option to defease the remaining unissued bond funds. The Committee is not required to take further action but may choose to make recommendations if it so desires. This report does not make a recommendation.
